Cumbria Local Authorities Strategic Board

(CLASB)

Notes of the Meeting held on Friday 8 June, 2007 at 10.00am

Present:
Councillor Joe Milburn
Allerdale Borough Council


Gillian Bishop
Allerdale Borough Council


Councillor Bill Joughlin
Barrow Borough Council


Councillor Mike Mitchelson
Carlisle City Council


Maggie Mooney
Carlisle City Council


Councillor Elaine Woodburn
Copeland Borough Council


Terry Chilcott (sub)
Copeland Borough Council


Councillor Joan Stocker (sub)
Cumbria County Council


Peter Stybelski

Cumbria County Council


Anthony Gardner

Cumbria County Council


Councillor Colin Nineham
Eden District Council


Councillor Brendan Jameson
South Lakeland District Council


Peter Ridgway
South Lakeland District Council


David Thornton

Lake District National Park


Marie Longmire (Minutes)

Formal Business


Action

1.
Apologies

Tom Campbell, Barrow Borough Council

Liam Murphy, Copeland Borough Council

Tim Stoddard, Cumbria County Council

Ruth Atkinson, Eden District Council

Graham Essex-Crosby, Lake District National Park Authority




2.
To Appoint the Chairman for 2007-2008

Members agreed to appoint Barrow Borough Council as the Chair for the coming year.

It was also agreed to move the venue of future CLASB meetings to the Frenchfield Sports pavilion, this would provide a bigger meeting room and a larger car park.




3.
Notes of Previous Meeting held on 13 April 2007

The notes from the previous meeting were agreed.  There were no matters arising.




4.
The White Paper – Districts and County Councils working together post July
Maggie Mooney and Helen Platts from the IDeA updated the meeting on the various ways which the IDeA and the Local Government Association will be available to help authorities during this time of change.

The LGA has held a series of meetings with local authorities looking at the future programme, how local authorities are picking up the challenges and responding.  A meeting had been held in the North West which HP & MM had attended, the meeting looked at the impact of the unitary debate upon the reputation and image of Cumbria, the likelihood of reputation being damaged and what may happen post July.  The quality of services must not dip and actions taken now have the potential to either improve or corrode future relationships.

The ways in which the LGA and IDeA can help affected Councils were discussed.  This could be managerial leadership, practical assistance and organisational assistance.  The support would sit alongside authorities’ own plans and the formal groups of the DCLG.

HP explained that there are to be significant challenges over the next three years and it was important to keep an open dialog, there are reputational issues for Councils and it is important to manage tensions which will occur over the period.  It is important to share learning and expertise across the Country, there should be a strong focus on Member involvement and peer support.  The IDeA is trying to engage with most Councils in the Country and she acknowledged that many are not at the stage where Cumbria is currently ie having discussions such as this. 

It was queried how, practically, the support would be implemented.  HP explained that this would be through shared learning across the County and the North West.  One to one contact with other counties and facilitated meetings to learn from best practice.  Ways specific to Cumbria could include a network of Members from all political parties who can work together to support the building of relationships.  The support needs to be designed by the authorities involved, whatever has worked well in the past should be considered.  Perhaps a network of Members and Officers.

It was agreed that anything to help facilitate the change will be helpful.

Following the decision of the DCLG all authorities must look to the future and be ready to move forward and work together, whatever the outcome.  Any damage done must be repaired, it must be demonstrated to the public that all authorities will work together to meet the needs of Cumbria as a whole.  Time needs to be set aside during July and August to plan ahead and extra capacity to do this would be helpful.

All authorities are committed to change and all are aware that status quo is not an option.  There is a great deal in the White Paper, other than the unitary debate, and this needs to be looked at.

It was AGREED
that a meeting should be held soon after the decision of the DCLG, allowing a week or so for a period of reflection.  The next CLASB meeting is due to be held on 3 August and it was agreed that this would be a suitable date.




5.
Customer Contact Project 

The Customer Contact Project is a key area of work for the ACE programme.  The Managers Group had recently met and they are currently putting together a framework for customer contact which included areas such as customer feedback and training, a code of contact and a minimum service standard.

It was noted that there was a large variation in technologies across the authorities.  The project had received £2,000 of ACE funding

A further update would go to the next Chief Executives’ Group and CLASB.

It was AGREED to note the progress made so far.




Update and informal business


Action

6.
Shared Services Update
Alan Cook presented a report to update the group on progress with the Shared Service Projects.  

He informed the group that the CCP funding is due to end in March 2008.  The CCP Strategic Board is currently considering a proposal to continue to support the CCP beyond March 2008.  Each authority would be required to contribute towards the funding for the coming year in equal shares.  This was queried by CN who reminded AC of the cost sharing protocol which it had been agreed would be used in situations such as this.  AC said that R Atkinson would need to report upon this at the next Strategic Board where the decision upon funding will be made.

The issue of communication was raised again especially in relation to HR, the shared services agenda should not be damaged by bad communication.  It was important that information which is sensitive should remain confidential.

It was AGREED that CLASB notes the progress on the projects.




7.
ACE Update
MM circulated an update report on ACE.

Position Statement towards People Strategy: the comments made at the previous meeting had been taken on board and this was now moving forward.

A first draft of the Partnership Agreement for ACE had been circulated to all authorities and comments had been received and taken on board.  The Agreement will go to the ACE Board Meeting in July.  There were still a couple of issues to resolve, and one authority still had not provided funding.

It was AGREED to note the update report.




8.
Joint Scrutiny of the LAA

Anthony Gardner gave a verbal update to the meeting on the LAA.  The LAA is now complete and had been launched at Rheged a short time ago.  He noted it must be remembered that the work authorities do in Cumbria is to improve the quality of life for those living in the area.

David Higham had commented on how much easier the process had been in Cumbria compared to others in the North West.  Cumbria has been chosen to take forward the feasibility work.  The feasibility document must have no more than 35 targets, this was going to be tight and AG would need to seek views on how this could be achieved.  There is to be a refreshed LAA in April next year.  It was important to ensure that this builds upon the hard work already put in to the initial LAA.  

CN asked that the support for the Joint Scrutiny of LAA should not fade, authorities must re-engage to ensure attendance at the meetings, the previous meeting had been cancelled due to lack of interest.

It was AGREED to note the verbal update.




9.
Report back from Cumbria Vision Board

Various Members gave an update from the last Cumbria Vision Board meeting.  Concerns had been raised in relation to the Lowther Project and gaps within the business plan.  A number of changes were required though not all could be achieved within the tight timescale.

The lottery bid is going forward, there is only a short timescale between the bid going in and the results being heard, the results should be ready by the end of October. 

The County Council is to remain the accountable body.  There is a report going to the County Council’s Cabinet next week.






The meeting closed at 11.45

